SUBJECT SPECIALISM CONSULTATION
We issued our Subject Specialism Consultation Document in March 2003 and requested written comments by the end of June.  We received about 300 responses.  We also held a series of subject-specific meetings in June with teachers, subject associations and other partners.  This is a summary of the responses and points made at the meetings, grouped into broad areas.

On Continuing Professional Development (CPD), many respondents considered that:
· Schools’ senior managers sometimes did not encourage staff to undertake CPD because of time and resource constraints, and staff were sometimes unwilling to participate for the same reason.  

· The short courses previously run by HMI were greatly missed.

· There was concern over the decline of the LEA adviser service and the general LEA support for subject teachers.

Some also felt that:

· The lack of targeted funding for CPD in schools may mean that it loses out.
· Teachers’ willingness to undertake CPD, and their success in reaping its benefits, should be recorded in their performance management appraisal in some way.
· There was a strong need to address the training needs of teaching assistants and other support staff.

· Opportunities for CDP had a marked effect on recruitment and retention within that school.
· CPD providers were closing some courses because of lack of take-up.
And individual responses included suggestions like:
· Funding for CDP could go to individual teachers, as in a voucher system, rather than to schools.
· Primary school teachers could not need necessarily to specialise in one subject, but could be trained to enable them to deliver say four subjects confidently.

· DfES could promote a model of entitlement covering teachers and CPD.
· DfES could set up a system to provide specific national or regional training days.
· The Specialist Schools Trust could be used to deliver professional development.

On the Curriculum, many respondents considered that:

· Individual subject definitions needed to be more flexible, with stronger links between different subject areas.
· The focus on “core” subjects may have led to a decline in emphasis in other subject areas, particularly humanities.

· There should be a quantification of the link between teachers’ subject knowledge and pupil standards.

And there was some support for:

· A suggestion that curriculum policy was generally best developed from the bottom up, ie by teachers or their representatives. 

On the role of Networks and Contacts, many respondents considered that:

· Subject association funding sources, usually from membership subscriptions, restricted what more they could do to support subject specialism.

· Some teachers felt isolated and had little contact with teachers of the same subject from other schools.  Many agreed that it would be useful for teachers to mix, and to swap information with fellow specialists and to disseminate good practice and skills through regional networks.  
· Higher Education specialists and other subject experts could be encouraged to link more with schools, providing support to specialist teachers perhaps through networks.
· Museums and libraries, and indeed the “outdoor classroom”, were all seen as under-used resources.  Support staff in libraries were seen as particularly important and should be better qualified. 

· Advanced Skills Teachers (ASTs) could be key to supporting teachers within their specialism, by developing networks and sharing exemplar practice.
On school management issues, some respondents considered that:

· Schools’ Senior Management Teams often failed to get the appropriate information and resources to their teachers and conversely subject organisations also found difficulty in targeting teachers of their subject when circulating information.  
· Whole school support could be difficult to access, especially where the LEA was weak.

Many voiced the following general teacher concerns:

· Comparisons with international practice and achievement could be useful.

· That there was a tension between the collaboration everyone agreed was necessary to make subject specialism work, and the perceived competitive ethos in the education system.

And some felt that:

· More could still be done in terms of training and materials for teachers.

· The underachievement of boys (especially white working class boys) across the curriculum was a concern, particularly in English and Modern Foreign Languages.
· Although central Government often made money available for short-term projects, a commitment to secure long-term funding was necessary to make subject specialism work.
· The Department ran too many initiatives – schools needed time to embed existing ones
· An over-emphasis on testing and assessment in schools could sometimes stifle creative teaching practices.

· There was too much emphasis on on-line training: most teachers preferred face-to-face contact.
